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St. Clare’s School Song

Music and Words composed by

Sister M. Ccatherine Bellamy, R.S5.,M., M.Mus., Ph.D.
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EDITORS NOTE

This Jubilee edition of the Claretian brings a culmination of fifty (50) years of
history, service, special contributions and many memories.

I hope that in this book, we have been successful in highlighting some of the
special events and experiences that reflect the years since the inception of St.

Clare’s School of Nursing.

This book is the product of hard work from a core group but mostly it is the
product of the history that each and every one of you have helped make.

Congratulations!
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DEDICATION

Sister Catherine Kenny
Sister Mary Xaverius

Teacher - Nurse - Counsellor - Professional Leader - Nursing Director - Secretary - and
Archivist

Each title represents a phase of her life, for indeed, she did assume each role throughout
her professional career. For Sister, though, the title which meant most was ‘Sister of Mercy’.

For over fifty (50) years, Sister Catherine Kenny has joyfully lived the rule of the Mercy
Congregation; most of those years have been in health care as Director of our School of Nur-
sing. Graduates who read this Anniversary Yearbook will have their own special story to
tell about Sister. Undoubtedly, it will be about an individual who instilled values, presented
challenges, and encouraged each student to reach high for professional goals. St. Clare’s has
always been a special place for Sister, and she has made it a very special school for us.

Her work and commitment continues today, and Sister can proudly see from her work as
Archivist, the realization of many of her dreams.

For the many hundreds of Graduates who owe so much to your leadership, Sister Catherine,
we lovingly dedicate this 50th Anniversary Book.






A MESSAGE FROM
SR. ELIZABETH DAVIS

Dear Participants in the Fiftieth Anniversary Celebrations:

How pleased we are, at St. Clare’s Mercy Hospital, to celebrate the fiftieth anniversary of our School of
Nursing! This anniversary is a time for us to rejoice in our past achievements, to be proud of our present
leadership, and to renew our commitment to strong participation in the future direction of nursing education.
The past fifty years have seen the formation and growth of a School of Nursing which has had tremendous
impact on nursing education in the province. The School has always been aware of changing health care
needs and has been progressive in preparing nurses to meet these changing needs. Wise leaders and dedicated
faculty members have enabled the School to be faithful to its mandate as it adjusted to new times.
Today our School is among the strongest of the schools of nursing in the province and indeed in Canada.
Our recognition of this strength has been confirmed by the recent approval survey team who gave the School
full approval and many commendations. We continually receive feedback from our graduates and their
employers about the quality of preparation they have received.

As we continue into our second fifty years, we are aware that the role of the nurse and consequently the
shape of nursing education are in the midst of overwhelming change. As both hospital and school, we are
striving to understand the change and its implications and to have positive influence on the direction in
which the changes take us. Our fifty years of experience gives us the strength and the hope to remain part
of this struggle.

Each one of you has had a part to play in the fifty years of nursing education our School of Nursing has
given Newfoundland. As student, faculty member, hospital staff, or Board member, you have all contributed
to the spirit that has made our School unique. To each and every one of you, I express the gratitude of the
hospital and indeed of the health care system. Because of your commitment, our province’s health care system
has experienced the healing touch and wise direction of many nursing graduates.

To each nursing graduate from our School, I say thank you. By your presence in the program, you have
helped shape the School; through your presence in the health care system, you have brought the special
spirit of compassion and mercy to those in need of healing.

May God continue to bless with wisdom and gentleness the graduates from St. Clare’s, and the administra-
tion and faculty of the School. May God grant our School of Nursing the courage to continue to move in
new directions and respond in new ways to the changing health care needs of the people of our province.

Sincerely yours,
Sister Elizabeth Davis
Executive Director



A MESSAGE FROM KATHERINE DALEY

Fifty years ago in 1939, the Sisters of Mercy recognized the need to establish a nursing
education program as part of St. Clare’s Mercy Hospital. With the opening of the school,
the mercy mission of teaching and healing was carried out in a very perceptible manner.
The nursing program, as an integral part of the Sisters Health Care Ministry has, during
the last fifty years, played an intricate role in determining how the nursing care in St.
Clare’s Hospital was delivered.

The vision, hopes, and dreams of those pioneer Sisters in Health Care and Health Educa-
tion have been realized. Today, the School has an Alumni of almost eighteen-hundred
graduates practicing in all parts of the world in almost every nursing capacity, many of
whom are assuming leadership roles in health care and other professions. The rich ideals
and traditions begun so long ago continue with each graduating class; and, the motto
‘Misericordia Super Omnia’ (Mercy Above All) remains as the dominant and continuing
theme in the nursing program and in practice.



1989 is a time to look back and to recognize the immense achievements of the past. It
is a time to renew old friendships and to rekindle fond memories. It is a time to celebrate
the vision of the Sisters of Mercy who founded the school and the hospital.

1989 is also a time to give thanks to those who have made the achievements possible.
To the hundreds of students who chose St. Clare’s School of Nursing and who, as graduates,
have faithfully supported the school’s philosophy, we can only say ‘thank you’. To the past
and present teachers who, each year, continued the process of educating individuals for
today’s health care system and who perform the task in such a dedicated way, we are
sincerely grateful. The inclusion of their names as a special segment of this Anniversary
Yearbook is only a very small way of expressing the gratitude we owe each of them.

To the support staff and our volunteers who continue to show such dedication and interest
in all aspects of our nursing program, thank you.

QOur gratitude also to the hospital administration and the Sisters of Mercy for accepting
the challenges of this education program and supporting its work and mission.

1989 is also a time to look ahead to review our commitment to excellence in nursing educa-
tion and pledge ourselves to help find new ways to meet the challenges which face us dur-
ing the next fifty years.

I know I speak for all present and former faculty and staff when I say we have been privi-

leged to have been given the opportunity to be a part of the rich heritage of this School
of Nursing. God has blessed our efforts during the past fifty years and I know that his

hand will guide us as we plan for the future.
qj/p Mcisin & .,67

Katherine Daley,
Director, School of Nursing.



A MESSAGE FROM ARCHBISHOP A.L. PENNEY

OFFICE OF THE ARCHBISHOP

PO BOX A7
ST JOHNS, NEWFOUNDLAND
AlC 5H5

Fifty years of preparing and graduating registered nurses have
contributed inestimably to the needs of the sick and their families.
Together with all who are celebrating this special anniversary of the
St. Clare's Mercy Hospital School of Nursing, 1 am privileged to join
in this rejoicing and the expression of gratitude elicited by the

School's Golden Jubilee.

In particular am I delighted to have this occasion to recognise
and express appreciation for the School's constant and generous effort
through its services and graduates in giving a great visibility and
credibility to the healing mission of the Church. In our Roman Catholic
Church the School of Nursing has been and is a rich mine of resources

in providing and continuing Christ's healing.

As we move into an aging society we look to the School of Nursing
to be a faithful beacon of true human values. In the midst of the
changes in society and in delivering health care we look to the School
to continue to be a witness to the Good News of Jesus Christ and the

traditions of our faith community.

Happy Anniversary! May God continue to bless the staff, students

and graduates of the School and their families.
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A MESSAGE
FROM THE
LIEUTENANT
GOVERNOR OF
NEWFOUNDLAND

W

GOVERNMENT HOUSE
AT. JOHN'S,
HEWFOUNDLAND
Al awa

Fifty years ago, the Sisters of Mercy saw the need for
a school where nursea could be educated and trained to provide
nursing care. The sisters had the vision and the determination to
pursue this goal and founded the St. Clare's Mercy Hospital
School of Mursing. Since that time, 1699 nurses have graduated
from the school. These nurses can be found in all branches of the
health care system and the contribution they have made to the

health of our pecople is beyond measure.

The St. Clare's School of nursing can be justifiably
proud of its record of service to the nursing profession and of

its committment to excellence in training and teaching.

it im with gratitude that on behalf of all our citizenn
1 extend to St. Clare's Mercy Hospital and the School of Nursing
my congratulations and best wishes as you celebrate a half

century of service.

z . v K.5t.J., LL.D.
enant Governor of NHewfoundland
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A MESSAGE FROM
PREMIER A. BRIAN
PECKFORD

THE PREMIER

THE GOVERNMENT OF THE PROVINCE
OF NEWFOQUNDLAND AND LABRADOR

MESSAGE FROM THE HONOURABLE A. BRIAN PECKFORD,

PREMIER OF NEWFOUNDLAND & LADRADOR

On behalf of the Government of Newfoundland and Labrador, it is my pleasure to extend con-
gratulations to the faculty and students, both past and present, of St. Clare’s Mercy Hospital School
of Nursing on the occasion of the school’s 50th Anniversary.

Times of illness remind us of the vulnerability of the human state. It is reassuring to know that,
when we are cast upon the mercy of our fellow human beings, we find good people, ready and eager
to do what they can.

From its beginning, St. Clare’s Mercy Hospital has been just such a refuge for the ill. Since then,
with the establishment of the School of Nursing, the hospital has grown to become an integral com-
ponent of the health services of this Province, providing the highest quality of health care and training
for the residents of Newfoundland.

If the gratitude of all the people served by the nurses of ““St. Clare’s” in the past fifty years could
be condensed into one moment, what a tremendous sound of thanks it would be! Let this acclaim
spur you on to even greater service and growth in the years ahead.

January 24th, 1989.

12



A MESSAGE FROM
MAYOR JOHN MURPHY

eat! oF SI'JONN;-
L

OFFICE OF THE MAYOR

Message from Mayor John Murphy

It gives me great pleasure to congratulate St.
Clare's Mercy Hospital School of Nursing on its 50th
Anniversary. Any institution, no matter how fine the
building, no matter what guality the equipment, is only as
good as the staff who manage and operate it.

The Nurses of St, Clare's have demonstrated down
through half a century kindness and compassion, combined
with skill and dedication.

May the next half century provide you with an
opportunity of giving to all your patients the great
benefits of scientific discovery and skilled medicine,
combined with love and care to ensure the continuing success
and high reputation of St. Clare's and its Nurses.

bl f My

John J. Murphy, C.M.
Mayor.

PO. BOX 908, ST. JOHN'S, NEWFOUNDLAND A1C §M2 TEL: (709) 576-8600 13



A MESSAGE FROM
SISTER PATRICIA MAHER
SUPERIOR GENERAL OF
THE SISTERS OF MERCY
OF NEWFOUNDLAND

It is with special joy and with thanksgiving to God that we celebrate
the 50th Anniversary of the establishment of St. Clare's Mercy Hospital
School of Nursing, an important milestone in the history of St. Clare's
Mercy Hospital. For fifty years the School has endeavoured in its
teaching and its ideals to be faithful to its motto "Misericordia Super
Omnia". These years have been rich beyond measure: rich in people,
rich in events, rich in challenge. This year provides the occasion for
us to recognize and to celebrate this richness. It is a time to remember
our beginnings, to recall our dreams, to tell our stories, to evaluate
our ministry, and to plan our future direction.

Sisters of Mercy express heartfelt gratitude to all who have been
and are presently associated with us in this ministry of nursing educa-
tion.

Congratulations and good wishes to St. Clare's School of Nursing
on this joyous anniversary celebration.

£t Lo, Thke., Rsm.

Sister Patricia Maher, R.S.M,
Superior General
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A MESSAGE FROM THE PRESIDENT OF
THE NFLD HOSPITAL AND NURSING
HOME ASSOCIATION

MESSAGE FROM THE PRESIDENT OF THE
NEWFOUNDLAND HOSPITAL AND NURSING HOME ASSOCIATION

It is with honour and pleasure that I extend on behalf of our Board of Directors, con-
gratulations to St. Clare’s Mercy Hospital School of Nursing on the occasion of your
50th Anniversary.

As you celebrate this noteable milestone we will all be reminded of the consistently
high standard of competance and compassion possessed by St. Clare’s graduates,
graduates which have been sought by health facilities in Newfoundland, other Cana-
dian Provinces, and even worldwide.

Substantial change has marked the development of nursing education, research and
practice. These changes have ensured the continuing progress of our health care
system. We are proud to recognize the important role your faculty and students have
played in being partners in the facilitation of this change which has ultimately
benefited the people for whom we provide health services.

We have now embarked upon a new era of increased specialization and accessable
technology. We can feel confident that St. Clare’s School of Nursing will continue
to provide professionally competent nurses ready and willing to share in these
challenges.

Once again, sincere congratulations on the achievements you are recognizing this
year and best wishes for your future success.

Ray Harris
DEPARTMENT OF HEALTH
OFFICE OF THE MINISTER
P. 0. BOX 4750
WEST BLOCK
CONFEDERATION BUILDING
ST. JOHN'S, NF
AIC 5T7

A MESSAGE OF CONGRATULATIONS FROM THE MINISTER OF HEALTH

It is a pleasure to extend greetings to St. Clare's Mercy Hospital
by way of the Special Anniversary Yearbook commemorating the 50th
Anniversary of 5t. Clare's Mercy Hospital School of Nursing.

As one of the leading providers of health care in the Province, St.
Clare's Mercy Hospital 1s well-known to thousands of families throughout
Newfoundland and Labrador.

Celebrating this 50th Anniversary acknowledges the efforts and
dedication of the many individuals who have staffed the Hospital over
the years. As well, it recognizes the outstanding dedication, commitment
and vision of the Order of Sisters of Mercy which has managed and guided
the remarkable development of the Institution throughout.

Government is pleased to join the host of well wishers from all
areas of* our Province in congratulating St. Clare's Mercy Hospital for
its important contribution to Newfoundland's health care system over the

past fifty years.
LLINS, F.R.C.P.(E.
Mitnister of Health
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A MESSAGE FROM
THE PRESIDENT OF
THE A.R.N.N.

St. Clare’s Mercy Hospital
School of Nursing

It gives me much pleasure to bring greetings on behalf of the Association of Registered Nurses of Newfoundland
to St. Clare’s Mercy Hospital School of Nursing on the occasion of its 50th Anniversary Celebrations.

St. Clare’s, throughout its history, has provided excellent health services to the people of this province. It is a
hospital noted for its compassionate and dedicated care. The School of Nursing has made a significant contribu-
tion through education of high quality nurses to meet the health care needs of the province. Indeed, graduates
from St. Clare’s are held in high esteem across Canada.

The foresight and dedication of its leaders have been paramount in keeping St. Clare’s abreast of changes and in-
formation in nursing education, nursing practice, the health care system and responsive to community needs.
The ARNN is proud to have been associated with St. Clare’s throughout its history extending congratulations on
your achievements and best wishes to future endeavours.

Elizabeth Adey

President

Association of Registered Nurses
of Newfoundland

As Alumni President, I greet you on this special occasion of the
celebration of St. Clare’s Mercy Hospital School of Nursing. It is my
belief that the heart of our Fiftieth Anniversary will be found in the
united efforts of our Alumni members, the Faculty, the Students, and
the Personnel of our school, supported and streng‘tﬂened by our Sisters
of Mercy, the Hospital Administration and the Staff.
Our School of Nursing emerged from a small number of pioneer Sisters
of Mercy, who half a century ago with heart and mind planted a seed,
out of their own sustenance, their own hearts and little else. The seed
A ME SS AGE came to flower. The soil of which it grew was human need. To help
meet this growth, they were successful in attracting a small group of
young women in 1938 to 1939 who were willing to register for three
FROM THE years of education in nursing and so succeed to qualify as registered

nurses. Like a symphony, our school still combines the many skills and
talents from young men and women who will carry on and bring their
PRESIDENT OF God-given gifts to whom and wherever the need arises.
As we express our gratitude to God and to all our pioneers, let us ap-
THE ALUMNI proach the third millennium since the birth of Christ and pray that by
our life and words, in the family, in our social groups, and in the sphere
of our profession, we strive to live out the Gospel message of Loving
and Caring.
We want to be proud of our School of Nursing and to make it proud of
us in the practice of the Christian ideals for which it stands. May every
golden memory bring us peace, joy, love and happiness and may we
ever be faithful to our School of Nursing Motto, “Mercy Above All.”

Sincerely,
Dianne Mahoney.

16



SCHOOL OF NURSING
HISTORICAL HIGHLIGHTS




St. Clare’s Mercy Hospital, School of Nursing was officially opened in 1939 by his Grace
Archbishop E.P. Roche. The motto chosen for the school was “Misericordia Super Omnia”,
(Mercy Above All). The school’s first director was Sister M. Stanislaus Parsons.

The first graduation was held on February 19, 1941. Five graduates comprised the first
class: -
Lillian Coleman
Ethel Goff
Ann Hogan
Eileen O’Brien
Margaret O’Reilly

In the early forties, affiliations to other city hospitals began.
- Hospital for Mental and Nervous Diseases
- St. John’s Sanitorium
- Fever Hospital

Throughout the forties and into the early 1950’s, the nurses’ examinations were set and
corrected by a committee of medical doctors through the Department of Health and under
the control of the Newfoundland Government. This system of academic evaluation con-
tinued until the Association of Registered Nurses was inaugurated in 1953.

In 1944 Sister M. Xaverius (Sister Catherine Kenny) was appointed
Director of the School and shortly afterwards, Emily Neville became
the first full-time Instructor in the School.

18



The Alumnae Association was formed on April 25, 1944,
The first President was Lillian Coleman, a member of the
first Graduating Class.

The first School Yearbook, The Claretian was published in
1953. The editor was Margaret Lynch.

The sisters who taught in the school during the early
1950’s, Sister M. Fabian Hennebury, Sister M. St. Joan
McDonnell, and Sister M. Calasanctius Power would later
be appointed Administrators of the hospital and Directors
of Education of the School of Nursing.

The Residence and School, Our Lady of Lourdes Hall was
officially opened on September 24, 1958 by His Grace, Most
Reverned P.J. Skinner. The new accommodations allowed

the school to increase annual enrollments from thirty-five
(35) to fifty (50).

1958-59 - The School’s Organizational plan was systemati-
cally developed, an executive committee was formed, the
additional affiliations were organized and the student
Government Association was inaugurated.

During the late 1950’s, affiliations with the V.O.N. and St.
Patrick’s Mercy Home were introduced.

In 1960 Sister M. Xaverius was granted sabbatical leave to
complete her B.Sc. in Nursing at St. Louis University. In
her absence Sister M. Calasanctius Power served in a dual
capacity of Director of Education and of the School.

Sr. M. Xaverius

Our Lady of Lourdes Hall
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1961 - Students completing the nursing program, wrote the
American State Board Test Pool Examinations.

This practice continued until 1970 when a National Canadian Ex-
amination was developed.

1961 - First Glee Club was initiated under the Directorship of Sister
Mary Edward, R.S.M.

1962 - In keeping with the by-laws of the hospital, an advisory com-
mittee to the School of Nursing was established. The first chairman
of this committee was Msgr. J.J. Murray.

1963 - First student Health Program was organized. The school’s
first Student Health Nurse was Gertrude Sullivan.

1963 - A ten month Nursing Assistant Course began. The co-
ordinator of the program was Isabel Fennessey.

1964 - marked the Silver Jubilee of the School. A number of special
events marked the occasion and a special edition of the Yearbook
was issued.

Janet (Harris) O’'Regan with Miss Gertrude
Sullivan.

Sr. Edward

I. Fennessey with Nursing Assistants



1965 - Arrangements were finalized for clinical placements of
Memorial University nursing students at St. Clare’s Hospital.

During the 1960’s new affiliations at Janeway Child Health Centre,
Cottage Hospitals and The General Hospital were organized, while
affiliations in Tuberculosis and Communicable Diseases were able
to be discontinued.

The 1960’s brought many changes, increased demands for health
care services and facilities necessitated the need to further develop
nursing programs. A two year plus one program offering two years
of theory and one year nurse internship was developed and approved
by the Association of Registered Nurses of Newfoundland and
Labrador.

Assoriation of Begistered Nurges of Nemfoundland
ROBERTS BUILDING, 85 LEMARCHANT ROAD

ST. JOHN'S, NEWFOUNDLAND

Mareh 17th, 196kL.

Sister Mary Xaverius,
Director of Mursing,
5t,Clare's Mercy Hospital,
LeMarchant Foad,
St.John's,Nf}d,

Dear Sister Xaverius:

Approval has been granted by the Association for
the two year plus one programme, which commenced September 1963
at the St,Clare's Mercy Hospital School of Nursing.

CGraduates of thie programme are eligible for
the writing of examinations leading to registration,

Bincerely yours,

ENER
e g

Executive Secretary,
4.RM.N.
FLish
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